
Taj Hotel Public Comments via website form 2019-04-25

Date First Name Last Name Organization Opinion Comments

4/9/2019 Jennifer Hanlon Wigon Women's Lunch 

Place

Support The Taj Hotel has been a wonderful and supportive neighbor to the guests at 

Women's Lunch Place. They supplement our healthy meals program by providing 

breakfast quarterly. Members of the staff join us to serve and greet the guests. 

The Taj also reaches out with offers of in-kind donations. We hope this 

renovation is successful and look forward to the Taj flourishing in the Back Bay 

neighborhood we share.

4/9/2019 Jean Quintal Support Dear Boston Planning Development Agency, I am writing to let you know that I 

fully support Taj Hotel's new renovations and updates to this iconic building. I 

believe that moving the entrance to Newbury Street from Arlington Street will 

alleviate bottlenecks on Arlington Street. I currently live a couple of blocks away 

in Bay Village and Artlington Street is our major route into our neighborhood. As 

one of the premier hotels in Boston, i support the Taj Hotel's efforts to update its 

rooms and to increase capacity as needed. Enclosing the rooftop restaurant 

would allow the Taj to serve its diners year-round. Many of us local residents 

stop off at the Taj to eat at one of its restaurants or to attend events several 

times a year. I am personally excited to see what is in store. Sincerely, Jean 

Quintal

4/9/2019 Penelope Cieri Support My husband, Frank Cieri and I were married at was formerly The Ritz Carlton 

hotel 29 years ago. It has always had a very special place in our hearts. We have 

watched a number of renovations at the hotel over the years. The management 

has always been extremely thoughtful and careful to maintain the charm, 

character and historical significance of the building and neighborhood. That is 

especially true during these renovations under the direction and supervision of 

the General Manager, Carlos Bueno, and the Chief Engineer, Maureen Albright. 

We have lived at the hotel for the past three winters and have been updated 

periodically of the plans. We could not be more excited and supportive for 

everything that is planned, including enclosing the roof deck and moving the 

main entrance to Newbury Street. I only wish I could snap my fingers to have 

everything be completed, so that we could be enjoying the renovated Hotel and 

new spaces sooner. My daughter lives on the next block, and we frequent the 

restaurant and bar quite often and stay overnight for extended periods. If I can 

answer any questions for you, please feel free to contact me at any time. 

Sincerely, Penelope Cieri

4/10/2019 Hillary Harrelson Ellie Fund Support I am in full support of the renovations.
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4/11/2019 Danielle Pape Boston Preparatory 

Charter Public 

School

Neutral Boston Prep is a public charter school serving students in grades six through 

twelve from throughout the city of Boston. We are grateful for Taj Boston's 

support for Boston Prep in the past in the form of donations for inclusion in our 

annual gala auction. The Taj Boston has been a strong philanthropic partner, 

supporting the excellent educational opportunities provided to Boston's youth by 

Boston Prep. We appreciate their investment in Boston's youth and our 

community's educational system.

4/11/2019 Thomas Santaniello Support As a Back Bay resident, I am in complete support of the renovation of the Taj 

Hotel at 15 Arlington St. Relocating the entrance from Arlington St. to Newbury 

St. is a wonderful idea that will enhance the entire area bringing a luxurious new 

addition to an iconic street. I am pleased to see that a project like this finally 

happening. It is exactly what we need in our neighborhood. Thank you

4/16/2019 Jay Johnson Oppose The hotel operator promised to address the alley and loading dock issues when 

they took over the former Ritz. They have not addressed these issues, and should 

not be trusted with variances until they have. The transportation plan, like so 

many inflicted on the Back Bay of late, does adequately provide for a realistic 

volume of TNC and taxi pick-ups and drop-offs. Regards, Jay Johnson
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4/16/2019 Anddie Chan-Patera ACP Design Studio 

LLC

Oppose My main is the Obstruction of Alley 437- Residents and businesses abutting alley 

437 in the Back Bay have for the past 30 years lived with concerns over life 

safety, absence of orderly passage, obstruction of access to their houses and 

businesses and risk of fire resulting from restrictions on clear access by 

emergency responders. This includes about 100 families on Commonwealth Ave. 

and an equal number of businesses on Newbury Street. These problems largely 

are due to ongoing obstruction of the alley by delivery and trash trucks servicing 

the Taj Hotel While not created by the current owners, we had been hopeful that 

the current renovation and expansion plan would create a forum to resolve, or at 

least ameliorate, these issues. Thus far, that has not been the case. · The hotel 

uses a public way (alley 437 between Newbury Street and Commonwealth 

Avenue) for most of their trash pick-ups and deliveries. This alley is barely wide 

enough for a single truck, and the 36” wide sidewalks usually are blocked with 

hotel maintenance equipment stored there. As a result, public access to the 

alley, both vehicular and pedestrian, often is prohibited. This situation would not 

occur if the hotel had retained the off-street loading area that was created as 

part of the 1980s hotel expansion into the Carlton House building. · Off-street 

loading was, and is still, a zoning requirement for the hotel, and was included in 

the 1978 Building Permit issued for the Carlton House and it was constructed. 

The hotel, then named Ritz Carlton, later demolished it around 1993.and began 

parking delivery trucks directly on the public right-of-way of the alley. It is 

unclear that a Building Permit was obtained for this work. · That obstruction of 

free public passage prompted the beginning of a series of contentious 

interactions; some with abutters, some with authorities. The list of agreements, 

court orders, notices and letters from City agencies like the Public Improvements 

Commission, Housing Court, Director of Code Enforcement and the Building 

Department concerning the loading dock is voluminous and mostly ignored or 

forgotten by the hotel. In one example from about 10 years ago, the TAJ sued 

the City of Boston to block enforcement of a zoning violation determination. Also 

forgotten have been the many promises made by a series of managers and 

owners to not harm the neighborhood. · In the continuing absence of adequate 

hotel support facilities, the above referenced problems persist to the present. 

We believe that fundamental re-planning and reconstruction of interior loading 

support spaces and service equipment are necessary for the hotel to conduct 
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4/17/2019 Jon Crellin Support While I am involved with the project through my employer, Highgate Hotels, I 

would like to support the project as a 20 plus Back Bay resident and property 

owner. Having walked past the old Ritz, now Taj, for many years, and seen the 

hotel and street scape decline over the years, it is great to see the proposal to 

have the Newbury Street plaza finally addressed for aesthetic, but even more 

importantly, safety purposes. Many people forget that prior to Sept 11, 2001, 

that the Newbury Entrance was activated and served as a main entrance to the 

hotel. This was a very positive feature for the first block of Newbury and has 

been missed in my opinion for these past 18 years. Having direct public entrance 

to the Roof is a huge benefit for the City, its residents and visitors as it will 

improve awareness and access to the beautiful views on the 17th floor. In terms 

of the critical feedback from the handful of neighbors regarding the Alley and 

related issues, it is evident that the hotel and operator is committed to 

significant physical and process enhancements and upgrades that should be 

sufficient to address the stated concerns related to this area. In terms of the 

occasional delay in accessing the Public Alley, it seems that there are reasonable 

options including the hotels assistance with temporarily holding a car for a 

neighbor or simply to have the neighbor take 3 RIGHT TURNS, traveling down 

Arlington to Newbury to Berkley to the Public Alley for access. It reality, this is 

part of life in the City and residents throughout the Back Bay and other 

neighborhoods have to deal with similar issues on occasion. Regardless, the Alley 

issues should not hold up this project at this time as there are other means to 

continue to address the operation of the Alley and all parties should focus on 

those issues separately and allow the project to receive approval and proceed 

with the important restoration and rejuvenation of this historic and iconic asset. 

Thank you for your time.
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4/18/2019 John Tankard John R Tankard III 

Architect

Oppose I support the exterior design aspects of the project pending a successful 

resolution of the congestion of the alley access and hotel services that relate to 

that. It would be better for the delivery trucks to have a loading zone on 

Arlington Street and hand cart the deliveries into the hotel, thereby leaving the 

alley accessible for all of the other users of the alley. The tunnel needs to be kept 

spotlessly clean and well lighted. It is now a dark pit cluttered with barrels an 

other items, blocking pedestrian passage. The questionable zoning FAR needs to 

be addressed. There is a slight of hand saying that a temporary rooftop dining 

usage not accounted for originally that now will be permanent doesn't affect the 

calculations. John Tankard

3/27/2019 Veronika Trufanova Emerald Necklace 

Consrevancy

Support The Taj Boston has been a great partner to the Emerald Necklace Conservancy, 

an organization dedicated to stewarding the Emerald Necklace parks in Boston. 

We support the Taj's improvements and look forward to better welcoming 

visitors to our city through our respective efforts.



Bob & Priscilla Hayes  
40 Commonwealth Ave., Unit L 

 Boston, MA 02116 
  

April 17, 2019 

 
Mr. Michael Sinatra, Project Manager 

Boston Planning and Development Agency 

1 City Hall Square,  Boston, MA 02201 

 

Dear Mr. Sinatra, 

 

Public Alley 437 runs behind our building, and provides the only access for our car.  

Moreover, the back door of our building, which opens onto that alley, provides the least 

difficult access (no stairs or double locked doors to negotiate) when one is heavy laden or 

experiencing problems walking.  

 

During the nine years we have lived here, the frequent, random--and often lengthy--

obstructions of the alley have ranged from annoying to dangerous.  These are most often 

caused by trucks serving the Taj/Carlton complex blocking the entrance to the alley off 

Arlington Street, but occasionally both ends are blocked.  The last included a time when I 

was transporting my wife back to our home after a surgical procedure that made it 

difficult for her to climb stairs, and found both ends of the alley plugged: one at the Taj 

and the other in back of the Valentino store at the corner of Newbury and Berkeley.  

 

Complaints to the Taj by myself and my neighbors, as well as to numerous (and ever-

changing) representatives of various city government agencies, have largely proven 

fruitless—except to elicit promises to “try to do a better job in the future.”  What makes 

this particularly frustrating is the knowledge that at one time the predecessor of the Taj 

specifically provided a space for trucks to pull over out of the way of traffic, but this area 

was unexpectedly (and possibly illegally) converted to other uses about 25 years ago. 

 

Off-street loading, as I understand it, is a zoning requirement for the Taj building, but this 

requirement has been and is being ignored—as are the continual complaints from alley 

residents about the situation.  The current renovation of the Taj provides possibly the last 

opportunity we are likely to have for correcting this problem, but I don’t think adequate 

attention has been paid to our concerns.   

 

For example, I would think it possible to move the giant compactor and Receiving Office, 

which currently occupy the space where trucks used to pull over, to a shelf above the 

alley, thereby allowing trucks to pull into that space while cars and other vehicles could 

pass unimpeded down the alley.  I don’t know if this is feasible, but in any case it 

apparently hasn’t even been considered.  Nor, to my understanding, has there been any 

serious investigation of other possible solutions to the blocking problem. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Robert and Priscilla Hayes 

 



----------	Forwarded	message	---------
From:	Debra	Yee	
Date:	Tue,	May	14,	2019	at	2:14	PM
Subject:	Taj	Hotel
To:	<Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov>

Ladies	and	Gentlemen:

	

I	am	writing	on	behalf	of	Ricesticks	and	Tea,	Boston’s	only	emergency	food	pantry	which	services
culturally	appropriate	foods	each	month	to	indigent	Boston	households.		We	operate	at	the
Arlington	Street	Church	on	the	corner	of	Boylston	and	Arlington	Streets,	and	we	are	delighted	to
have	the	financial	support	of	our	neighbor,	the	Taj	Hotel.		Their	financial	support	helps	us	buy
nutritious	and	much-needed	food	for	our	clients.

	

We	support	the	planned	renovations	at	the	Taj	Hotel,	as	they	will	help	rejuvenate	lower	Newbury
Street	and	assure	the	continued	prosperity	of	the	hotel.

	

Sincerely,

	

Debbie	Yee

Ricesticks	and	Tea	Steering	Committee

	

--	

Michael	Sinatra,	MPA	

Project	Manager
617-918-4280
michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov
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Boston	Planning	&	Development	Agency	(BPDA)
One	City	Hall	Square,	9th	Floor	|	Boston,	MA	02201
bostonplans.org
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From:	Susan	Prindle	
Date:	Mon,	May	6,	2019	at	12:05	PM
Subject:	15	Arlington	Ar.,	Taj	Hotel
To:	Michael	Sinatra	<Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov>

May	6,	2019
	
Michael	Sinatra,	Project	Manager
Boston	Planning	and	Development	Agency
1	City	Hall	Square	Boston,	MA	02201
email:	Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov
	
Re:	15	Arlington	Street,	Taj	Hotel
	
Dear	Mr.	Sinatra:
	
I	have	been	watching	with	interest	the	work	of	the	IAG	regarding	the	Taj	Hotel	renovation.	I
believe	progress	is	being	made,	and	I	thank	you	for	that.	However,	I	think	it	is	premature	to
bring	the	project	to	the	BPDA	Board	at	this	point,	largely	because	of	alley	issues	that	remain
unresolved	.
	
While	I	understand	that	the	Taj	is	not	the	only	culprit	in	blocking	the	public	way,	it	is	clearly	a
major	contributor	to	the	issue.	It	seems	to	me	that	there	are	two	simple,	low-cost	solutions	that
should	be	further	explored.	First,	utilizing	two	or	three	valet	parking	spaces	on	Arlington	Street
as	loading	zones,	particularly	for	the	smaller	deliveries,	during	off-peak	hours.	The	Taj	has	stated
that	deliveries	generally	occur	between	7	and	2.	It	seems	logical	that	between	9	or	10	and	3	or	4,
when	traffic	is	lighter	and	valets	are	less	involved	with	patrons	coming	and	going,	part	of	the
extensive	curb	space	could	be	put	to	another	use.	This	has	been	done	in	other	parts	of	the	Back
Bay	(notably	Newbury	Street,	where	parking	spaces	are	used	for	deliveries	before	the	stores
open	at	10	and	on	Arlington	at	Brooks	Brothers).	It	is	not	clear	why	it	is	not	possible	here	as
well.	Second,	the	Taj	should	be	encouraged	to	explore	consolidating	deliveries	offsite	(perhaps
with	the	assistant	of	a	consultant),	to	minimize	the	number	of	truck	arrivals	per	day.
	
Thank	you	for	the	opportunity	to	comment.	I	am	hopeful	that	my	thoughts	may	be	useful	in
moving	the	project	forward.
	
Sincerely,
	
Susan	Prindle
140	Marlborough	St.
	
CC:	Martin	Walsh	-	Mayor@boston.gov
Josh	Zakim-	Josh.Zakim@boston.gov
Jay	Livingstone-	Jay.Livingstone@mahouse.gov
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April 30, 2019 
 
Michael Sinatra, MPA  
Project Manager 
Boston Planning & Development Agency (BPDA) 
One City Hall Square, 9th Floor  
Boston, MA 02201 
 
Dear Mr. Sinatra, 
 
Please accept this letter as my full support for the proposed renovation of the Taj Boston at 15 Arlington 
Street. As a Back Bay organization that advocates for the visitor industry and who’s primary mission is to 
increase the number of domestic and international visitors to Boston on an annual basis, I welcome this 
project which will revitalize this iconic hotel. 
 
With its storied history and stunning exterior design, the Taj Boston is a notable city landmark that sits 
at the gateway to Newbury Street, welcoming residents and visitors alike to our neighborhood. Thanks 
to thoughtful planning, the proposed project will make significant improvements to the public realm 
including relocating the main entrance from Arlington Street to Newbury Street.  This proposed change 
will decrease traffic, create a new accessible entry, fix the sloped sidewalk in front of the building, add 
new street trees and develop a comfortable new terrace with seating areas for guests and the public. 
 
In addition, the proposed permanent glass enclosure of the existing rooftop space will create a new and 
exciting dining option for the neighborhood and city, providing a dramatic vantage point for all to enjoy.  
 
Opening in 1927 as the first Ritz-Carlton in the United States, the Taj Boston has been a source of pride 
for the Back Bay neighborhood. We look forward to experiencing this dramatic transformation and hope 
to have the opportunity to enjoy everything the hotel has to offer for many years to come.  
 
We are delighted to lend our full support for this exciting renovation and restoration. 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration, 
 

Beth Stehley
Beth Stehley 
Senior Vice President of Sales 
GBCVB 
 
 
 
 

 
 

GBCVCB | 2 Copley Place | Suite 105 | Boston, MA  02116 
www.BostonUSA.com 

http://www.bostonusa.com/














Boston Water and
Sewer Commission

March 29, 2019

Mr. Michael Sinatra, MPA
Boston Planning and Development Agency
One City Hall Square
Boston, MA 02201

Re: Taj Hotel, 15 Arlington Street
Project Notification Form

Dear Mr. Sinatra:

The Boston Water and Sewer Commission (Commission) has reviewed the Project Notification
Form (PNF) for the proposed interior renovations to the Taj Hotel located at 15 Arlington Street
in Back Bay. This letter provides the Commission’s comments on the PNF.

The proposed project site is approximately 15,063 sf (0.35-acre) project site is bounded by
Public Alley 437 and the Carlton House of Boston (or the Carlton) to the north, Arlington Street
to the east, Newbury Street to the south and commercial retail properties to the west. The site
currently includes the existing 195-room Taj Hotel which has been used for hotel purposes since
its construction in 1927. The Project includes the reconfiguration of the main entrance of the
Hotel to Newbury Street, permanently enclosing the existing seasonal rooftop restaurant,
updating the existing 195 hotel rooms and adding 16 new hotel rooms for a total of 211 rooms.
The Project also includes the existing bridge over the Public Alley connecting to the Carlton
House. The Proponent plans to clean the underbelly of the bridge and conduct other minor
maintenance items.

The Commission water distribution system has a 12-inch Southern Low DICL pipe installed in
2013 in Newbury Street and a 16-inch Southern Low DICL water main installed in 1984 in
Arlington Street.

For sanitary sewer and storm drain service, there is a 12-inch storm drain in Arlington Street that
connects to an 18-inch combined sanitary sewer in Public Alley No. 467.

The PNF states that the estimated wastewater generation is 35,331 gpd, an increase of 6,873
gpd, and the water demand is estimated to be approximately 38,864 gpd, an increase of 7,560
gpd.



The Commission has the following comments regarding the PNF:

General

Prior to the initial phase of the site plan development, REP Newbury Hotel, LLC should
meet with the Commission’s Design and Engineering Customer Services to review water
main, sewer and storm drainage system availability and potential upgrades that could
impact the development.

2. Prior to demolition of any buildings, all water, sewer and storm drain connections to the
buildings must be cut and capped at the main pipe in accordance with the Commission’s
requirements. The proponent must complete a Cut and Cap General Services
Application, available from the Commission.

3. All new or relocated water mains/pipes, sewers and storm drains must be designed and
constructed at IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC’s expense. They must be designed and
constructed in conformance with the Commission’s design standards, Water Distribution
System and Sewer Use regulations, and Requirements for Site Plans. The site plan
should include the locations of new, relocated and existing water mains, sewers and
drains which serve the site, proposed service connections, water meter locations, as well
as back flow prevention devices in the facilities that will require inspection. A General
Service Application must also be submitted to the Commission with the site plan.

4. The Department of Environmental Protection (DEP), in cooperation with the
Massachusetts Water Resources Authority and its member communities, is
implementing a coordinated approach to flow control in the MWRA regional wastewater
system, particularly the removal of extraneous clean water (e.g., infiltration/inflow (UI))
in the system. In April of 2014, the Massachusetts DEP promulgated new regulations
regarding wastewater. The Commission has a National Pollutant Discharge Elimination
System (NPDES) Permit for its combined sewer overflows and is subject to these new
regulations [314 CMR 12.00, section 12.04(2)(d)1. This section requires all new sewer
connections with design flows exceeding 15,000 gpd to mitigate the impacts of the
development by removing four gallons of infiltration and inflow (UI) for each new gallon
of wastewater flow. In this regard, any new connection or expansion of an existing
connection that exceeds 15,000 gallons per day of wastewater shall assist in the UI
reduction effort to ensure that the additional wastewater flows are offset by the removal
of UI. Currently, a minimum ratio of 4:1 for UI removal to new wastewater flow added
is used. The Commission supports the policy, and will require proponent to develop a
consistent inflow reduction plan. The 4:1 requirement should be addressed at least 90
days prior to activation of water service and will be based on the estimated sewage
generation provided on the project site plan.
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5. The design of the project should comply with the City of Boston’s Complete Streets
Initiative, which requires incorporation of “green infrastructure” into street
designs. Green infrastructure includes greenscapes, such as trees, shrubs, grasses and
other landscape plantings, as well as rain gardens and vegetative swales, infiltration
basins, and paving materials and permeable surfaces. The proponent must develop a
maintenance plan for the proposed green infrastructure. For more information on the
Complete Streets Initiative see the City’s website at http://bostoncompletestreets.orz/

6. For any proposed masonry repair and cleaning IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC be required to
obtain from the Boston Air Pollution Control Commission a permit for Abrasive
Blasting or Chemical Cleaning. In accordance with this permit IREP Newbury Hotel,
LLC will be required to provide a detailed description as to how chemical mist and run
off will be contained and either treated before discharge to the sewer or drainage system
or collected and disposed of lawfully off site. A copy of the description and any related
site plans must be provided to the Commission’s Engineering Customer Service
Department for review before masonry repair and cleaning commences. REP Newbury
Hotel, LLC is advised that the Commission may impose additional conditions and
requirements before permitting the discharge of the treated wash water to enter the sewer
or drainage system.

7. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC should be aware that the US Environmental Protection
Agency issued the Remediation General Permit (RGP) for Groundwater Remediation,
Contaminated Construction Dewatering, and Miscellaneous Surface Water
Discharges. If groundwater contaminated with petroleum products, for example, is
encountered, IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC will be required to apply for a RGP to cover
these discharges.

8. The project sites are located within Boston’s Groundwater Conservation Overlay District
(GCOD). The district is intended to promote the restoration of groundwater and reduce
the impact of surface runoff. Projects constructed within the GCOD are required to
include provisions for retaining stormwater and directing the stormwater to the
groundwater table for recharge.

9. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC is advised that the Commission will not allow buildings to be
constructed over any of its water lines. Also, any plans to build over Commission sewer
facilities are subject to review and approval by the Commission. The project must be
designed so that access, including vehicular access, to the Commission’s water and
sewer lines for the purpose of operation and maintenance is not inhibited.

10. It is IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC’s responsibility to evaluate the capacity of the water,
sewer and storm drain systems serving the project site to determine if the systems are
adequate to meet future project demands. With the site plan, REP Newbury Hotel, LLC
must include a detailed capacity analysis for the water, sewer and storm drain systems

3



serving the project site, as well as an analysis of the impacts the proposed project will
have on the Commission’s water, sewer and storm drainage systems.

Water

[REP Newbury Hotel, LLC must provide separate estimates of peak and continuous
maximum water demand for residential, commercial, industrial, irrigation of landscaped
areas, and air-conditioning make-up waler for the project with the site plan. Estimates
should be based on full-site build-out of the proposed project. TREP Newbury Hotel,
LLC should also provide the methodology used to estimate water demand for the
proposed project.

2. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC should explore opportunities for implementing water
conservation measures in addition to those required by the State Plumbing Code. In
particular, IREP Newbun’ Hotel, LLC should consider outdoor landscaping which
requires minimal use of water to maintain. If IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC plans to install
in-ground sprinkler systems, the Commission recommends that timers, soil moisture
indicators and rainfall sensors be installed. The use of sensor-operated faucets and
toilets in common areas of buildings should be considered.

3. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC is required to obtain a Hydrant Permit for use of any hydrant
during the construction phase of this project. The water used from the hydrant must be
metered. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC should contact the Commission’s Meter
Department for information on and to obtain a Hydrant Permit.

4. The Commission is utilizing a Fixed Radio Meter Reading System to obtain water meter
readings. For new water meters, the Commission will provide a Meter Transmitter Unit
(MTU) and connect the device to the meter. For information regarding the installation of
MTUs, [REP Newbury Hotel, LLC should contact the Commission’s Meter Department.

Sewage / Drainage

A Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) for Nutrients has been established for the Lower
Charles River Watershed by the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection
(MassDEP). In order to achieve the reductions in Phosphorus loading required by the
TMDL, phosphorus concentrations in the lower Charles River from Boston must be
reduced by 64%. To accomplish the necessary reductions in phosphorus, the
Commission is requiring developers in the lower Charles River watershed to infiltrate
stormwater discharging from impervious areas in compliance with MassDEP. IREP
Newbury Hotel, LLC will be required to submit with the site plan a phosphorus
reduction plan for the proposed development. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC must fully
investigate methods for retaining stormwater on-site before the Commission will
consider a request to discharge stormwater to the Commission’s system. All projects at
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or above 100,000 square feet of floor area are to retain, on site, a volume of runoff equal
to 1.25 inches of rainfall times the impervious area. The site plan should indicate how
storm drainage from roof drains will be handled and the feasibility of retaining their
stormwater discharge on-site. Under no circumstances will stormwater be allowed to
discharge to a sanitary sewer.

In conjunction with the Site Plan and the General Service Application TREP Newbury
Hotel, LLC will be required to submit a Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan. The plan
must:

• Identify best management practices for controlling erosion and for preventing the
discharge of sediment and contaminated groundwater or stormwater runoff to the
Commission’s drainage system when the construction is underway.

• Include a site map which shows, at a minimum, existing drainage patterns and areas
used for storage or treatment of contaminated soils, groundwater or stormwater, and
the location of major control or treatment structures to be utilized during
construction.

• Provide a stormwater management plan in compliance with the DEP standards
mentioned above. The plan should include a description of the measures to control
pollutants after construction is completed.

2. The Commission encourages IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC to explore additional
opportunities for protecting stormwater quality on site by minimizing sanding and the
use of deicing chemicals, pesticides, and fertilizers.

3. The discharge of dewatering drainage to a sanitary sewer is prohibited by the
Commission. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC is advised that the discharge of any
dewatering drainage to the storm drainage system requires a Drainage Discharge Permit
from the Commission. If the dewatering drainage is contaminated with petroleum
products, IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC will be required to obtain a Remediation General
Permit from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for the discharge.

4. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC must fully investigate methods for retaining stormwater on-
site before the Commission will consider a request to discharge stormwater to the
Commission’s system. The site plan should indicate how storm drainage from roof
drains will be handled and the feasibility of retaining their stormwater discharge on-site.
Under no circumstances will stormwater be allowed to discharge to a sanitary sewer.

5. The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (MassDEP) established
Stormwater Management Standards. The standards address water quality, water quantity
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and recharge. In addition to Commission standards, IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC will be
required to meet MassDEP Stormwater Management Standards.

6. Sanitary sewage must be kept separate from stormwater and separate sanitary sewer and
storm drain service connections must be provided. The Commission requires that
existing stormwater and sanitary sewer service connections, which are to be re-used by
the proposed project, be dye tested to confirm they are connected to the appropriate
system.

7. The Commission requests that IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC install a permanent casting
stating “Don’t Dump: Drains to Charles River” next to any catch basin created or
modified as part of this project. IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC should contact the
Commission’s Operations Division for information regarding the purchase of the
castings.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on this project.

Yfl

Johy P. Sullivan, P.E.
Chief Engineer

JPS/fd

cc: Christina Zimmer, IREP Newbury Hotel, LLC
Epsilon Associates, Inc.
K. Ronan, MWRA via e-mail
K. Pedersen, BPDA via e-mail
M. Zlody, BED via e-mail
P. Larocque, BWSC via e-mail
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Dell Mitchell 

20 Commonwealth Ave 

Boston, MA  02116 

 

 

April 10, 2019 

 

Mr. Michael Sinatra 

Project Manager Boston Planning and Development Agency 

1 City Hall Square 

Boston, MA  02201 

Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov 

 

 

Re: 15 Arlington Street 

 

Dear Mr. Sinatra 

 

 

On March 27, 2019 I attended a public meeting at the Taj Hotel presented by CBT in 

regard to the Project Notification Form submitted to Boston Planning and Development 

Agency by Highgate Hotels for the Taj Hotel Boston at 15 Arlington Street. 

 

Plans and photographs were submitted and a description of the project was given by a 

representative of CBT. 

 

I offer the following comments: 

 

The New Entrance 

The proposed Newbury Street entrance to the hotel appears to present more of a 

pedestrian obstacle than is present today, with steps and ramps running contrary to the 

natural flow of pedestrian traffic.  In addition, the multiple level changes in the design 

do not appear to accommodate the increasing number of people emanating from the 

crosswalk connecting to the Public Garden.  Over the past few years, this crosswalk has 

seen a significant increase in users swarming across Arlington Street with every change 

of the traffic light.   

Given the new heavy pedestrian flow and the design requiring hotel guests to climb 

exterior steps from curbside to entry door, it is unfathomable that the project does not 

include radiant heat/snow melting equipment under this entire sidewalk plaza. 

 

Incomplete Plans 

The presenter explained that the existing street level hotel café would now be located 

on the second floor of the hotel, presumably accessed through the hotel lobby.  Further 

use of space on this second floor was reported verbally, however fully labelled and 

mailto:Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov


accurate plans for this floor are not included in the PNF.  While it was reported that new 

awnings at the windows on the exterior, at the second floor level, are intended for 

vendor identity, it is not clear what use is planned for that floor, as it is not specified in 

the application.  

 

In addition, plans shown in the PNF for the first and lower floors are incomplete, 

inadequate, and incorrect, making it impossible to evaluate them.   

 

Alley is a Public Way 

It is recognized that over the years the hotel’s management of all types of vehicular 

deliveries and storage of trash has been inadequate, presumably because there is not 

enough space to accomplish these inherent activities.  The result has been daily 

obstruction of both vehicular and pedestrian access through the public alley, and the 

creation of a dirty and bad smelling environment.   

 

No part of the PNF presentation indicates that any additional space has been allocated 

to resolve this problem.  The project owners should be required to provide internal 

facilities for receipt of goods and storage of trash and recyclables on the Newbury/Taj 

side of the property, so that these activities occur on private property and not in the 

public way.   

 

Sincerely, 

 
Dell Mitchell  

20 Commonwealth Ave. 

Boston, MA 02116 

 

 

 

 

Copies to: 

 

Jay Livingstone 

State Representative 

State House, Room 472 

Boston. MA 02133 

 

 

Josh Zakim 

City Councilor – District 8 

1 City Hall Square 

Suite 550 

Boston, MA 02201-2043 



 

 

Martyn Roetter, Chair 

Neighborhood Association of the Back Bay, Inc. 

160 Commonwealth Ave., L8 

Boston, MA 02116-2749 

 

 

 

 









4/17/2019 City of Boston Mail - Taj alley issues
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Michael Sinatra <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>

Taj alley issues 
1 message

Kristin C Field Wed, Apr 17, 2019 at 2:48 PM
To: Michael Sinatra <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>
Cc: stephen Young , Tim Mitchell 

It goes without saying that I support the residents of Commonwealth Ave. and Newbury St. that back up on the Taj/Carlton
alley.  While I appreciate the efforts of the Taj management to improve delivery, trash and recycle issues, the bottom line
is there needs to be a big reduction in the number of trucks that block that passage for resident use.  If there is a problem
with the City regarding changes in the way deliveries are made, I hope that we can have a representative speak with us
about the problems.  I would hope this person would approach this with, dare I say, vision and courage to buck the
established but unmanageable solution.  Thanks for all your work on this project. 
 
Kris Field









3/28/2019 City of Boston Mail - Taj Meeting

https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0?ik=0cbdb5b592&view=pt&search=all&permthid=thread-f%3A1629272837137974827&simpl=msg-f%3A16292728371… 1/1

Michael Sinatra <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>

Taj Meeting 
1 message

Anna Korsiak Thu, Mar 28, 2019 at 1:54 PM
To: "michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov" <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>

Dear Michael,

 

I was at the development meeting regarding the Taj last night and I just submitted a comment via the website when I
realize I should have just emailed you.  If comments are public and/or published, can I delete or retract my question?! 

 

I merely had a question about the trash and recycling in the alley that was such a heavy topic last night.  I was
wondering if the Taj is in any way, or will be in any way a “green facility” or they’re just working to appease the
neighbors in the alley way as quickly and easily as possible and getting rid of their trash by any means necessary?

 

Just curious, this was my first Boston development meeting and it was interesting.  This is in no way an email of
opposition or public commentary.

 

 

Best,

Anna Korsiak

 



 
 
April 11, 2019 
 
Michael Sinatra, MPA  
Project Manager 
Boston Planning & Development Agency (BPDA) 
One City Hall Square, 9th Floor  
Boston, MA 02201 
 
Dear Mr. Sinatra, 
 
Please accept this letter as my full support for the proposed renovation of the Taj Boston at 
15 Arlington Street. As a 35-year Back Bay business and soon to be resident that has had a 
long standing affinity to this property since moving to Boston in 1975, I welcome this 
project which will revitalize this iconic building and legendary hotel. 
 
With its storied history and stunning exterior design, the Taj Boston is a notable city 
landmark that sits at the gateway to Newbury Street, welcoming residents and visitors alike 
to our neighborhood. Thanks to thoughtful planning, the proposed project will make 
significant improvements to the public realm including relocating the main entrance from 
Arlington Street to Newbury Street.  This proposed change will decrease traffic, create a 
new accessible entry, fix the sloped sidewalk in front of the building, add new street trees 
and develop a comfortable new terrace with seating areas for guests and the public. 
 
In addition, the proposed permanent glass enclosure of the existing rooftop space will 
create a new and exciting dining option for the neighborhood and city, providing a dramatic 
vantage point for all to enjoy.  
 
Opening in 1927 as the first Ritz-Carlton in the United States, the Taj Boston has been a 
source of pride for the Back Bay neighborhood. We look forward to experiencing this 
dramatic transformation and hope to have the opportunity to enjoy everything the hotel has 
to offer for many years to come.  
 
I am delighted to lend my full support for this exciting renovation and restoration. 
 
Thank you for your time and consideration, 
 
Lynne M. Kortenhaus 
President and CEO 
Kortenhaus Communications, Inc. 
75 Newbury Street 
Boston, MA 02116 
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Michael	Sinatra,	Project	Manager																																																							April	17,	2019	
Boston	Planning	and	Development	Agency		
1	City	Hall	Square,	Boston,	MA	02201		
email:	Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov		
Re:	15	Arlington	Street,	Taj	Hotel	
	
Dear	Mr.	Sinatra,	
	
As	a	resident	of	Beacon	Street	in	the	B-C	block	since	2005,	I	have	become	very	
familiar	with	the	Taj	Hotel	and	its	environs,	and	the	experiences	of	my	neighbors	
and	fellow	members	of	the	Neighborhood	Association	of	the	Back	Bay	(NABB)	who	
are	abutters	to	this	building.	I	understand	there	are	significant	issues	of	
transportation,	architecture	and	aesthetics	that	have	been	raised	regarding	the	
renovation	and	reconfiguration	of	the	hotel	under	its	new	management.		I	would	like	
to	focus	in	this	comment	on	long	standing	issues	associated	with	the	use	of	Public	
Alley	437.	This	project	provides	a	rare	and	perhaps	a	once	in	a	generation	
opportunity	to	address	and	correct	problems	that	have	been	allowed	to	fester	for	
decades.	They	continue	to	create	serious	concerns	for	abutting	residents	and	
businesses,	including	about	100	families	on	Commonwealth	Ave.	and	an	equal	
number	of	businesses	on	Newbury	Street.	
	
Abutters	Concerns	–	Abutters’	concerns	over	the	past	three	decades	about	the	use	
of	Alley	437	are	based	on	the	absence	of	orderly	passage,	obstruction	of	access	to	
their	houses	and	businesses	and	risk	of	fire	resulting	from	restrictions	on	clear	and	
prompt	access	by	emergency	responders.	Together	these	circumstances	present	an	
ongoing	threat	to	life	safety,	which	is	not	tolerable	in	any	neighborhood.	The	
problems	arise	largely	due	to	ongoing	obstruction	of	the	alley	by	delivery	and	trash	
trucks	servicing	the	Taj	Hotel.	While	the	new	owners	did	not	create	this	situation,	
their	current	renovation	and	expansion	plan	should	and	indeed	must	create	a	forum	
to	resolve,	or	at	least	substantially	and	effectively	ameliorate,	these	issues.	
		
	The	hotel	uses	Alley	437	between	Newbury	Street	and	Commonwealth	Avenue,	a	
public	way,	for	most	of	its	trash	pick-ups	and	deliveries.		This	alley	is	barely	wide	
enough	for	a	single	truck,	and	the	36”	wide	sidewalks	are	usually	blocked	with	hotel	
maintenance	equipment	stored	there.			As	a	result,	public	access	to	the	alley,	both	
vehicular	and	pedestrian,	is	frequently	impossible.		This	situation	would	not	occur	if	
the	hotel	had	retained	the	off-street	loading	area	that	was	created	as	part	of	the	
1980s	hotel	expansion	into	the	Carlton	House	building.	Here	is	the	history	as	best	I	
have	been	able	to	understand	it.	
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The	History	
	
Off-street	loading	was,	and	still	is,	a	zoning	requirement	for	the	hotel.	This	
requirement	was	included	in	the	1978	Building	Permit	issued	for	the	Carlton	House,	
and	a	loading	zone	was	indeed	constructed.	The	hotel,	then	named	Ritz	Carlton,	later	
demolished	this	loading	zone	around	1993,	and	began	parking	delivery	trucks	
directly	on	the	public	right-of-way	of	the	alley.	It	is	unclear	whether	a	Building	
Permit	was	obtained	for	this	work.	
	
Obstruction	of	free	public	passage	triggered	a	series	of	contentious	interactions	
between	the	hotel	and	abutters	as	well	as	with	authorities.		The	list	of	agreements,	
court	orders,	notices	and	letters	from	City	agencies	like	the	Public	Improvements	
Commission,	Housing	Court,	Director	of	Code	Enforcement	and	the	Building	
Department	concerning	the	loading	dock	is	voluminous.	They	have	been	for	the	
most	part	ignored	or	forgotten	by	the	hotel.		In	one	example	from	about	10	years	
ago,	the	Taj	sued	the	City	of	Boston	to	block	enforcement	of	a	zoning	violation	
determination.		Also	forgotten	have	been	the	many	promises	made	by	a	series	of	
managers	and	owners	not	to	operate	the	hotel	in	ways	that	harm	the	neighborhood.	
		
The	Way	Forward	
	
In	the	continuing	absence	of	adequate	hotel	support	facilities,	the	problems	and	
hazards	outlined	above	persist	to	the	present	day.		They	are	not	insoluble,	given	the	
will	to	do	so,	through	re-planning	and	reconstruction	of	interior	loading	support	
spaces	and	service	equipment	so	the	hotel	can	in	future	conduct	its	business	
efficiently,	profitably,	and	lawfully,	as	well	as	respectfully	with	regard	to	the	
neighborhood	and	especially	abutters.			
	
I	know	that	NABB,	Back	Bay	residents	and	others	are	willing	and	able	to	assist	and	
work	with	the	hotel	to	achieve	this	goal.	
	
Sincerely,	
	

	
	
Martyn	Roetter	
	
144	Beacon	Street	
Boston	MA	02116	
	
CC:	Martin	Walsh	 	
Josh	Zakim
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Councilors-at-large	
Annissa	Essaibi-George 	
Michael	Flaherty 	 	
Althea	Garrison 	
Michelle	Wu 	
State	Officials	
Jay	Livingstone 	
William	Brownsberger 	 	
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Michael Sinatra <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>

Hope this is readable.. re-try : Letter re: 15 Arlington St - Taj Hotel 

JACQUELINE ROYCE Mon, Apr 22, 2019 at 10:11 AM
To: Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov

April 12, 2019
 
Michael Sinatra, Project Manager
Boston Planning and Development Agency
1 City Hall Square
Boston, MA 02201
email: Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov
 
RE: 15 Arlington Street, Taj Hotel
 
Dear Mr. Sinatra:
 
My main concerns about this project are the longstanding problem of the Taj blocking the PUBLIC alley, an issue long
ignored by the City and requiring resolution as part of this project, as well as concerns about affordable housing and
transportation congestion issues.  I strongly support the letter sent to you by NABB. 
 
 Obstruction of Alley 437
 - concerns over life safety, absence of orderly passage, and risk of fire from restrictions on clear access by
emergency vehicles resulting from delivery and trash trucks servicing Taj  
 - fundamental re-planning and reconstruction of interior loading support spaces are necessary
 
 Affordable Housing - The PNF did not include discussion regarding the proponent’s linkage commitments. This
information is usually prepared prior to BPDA Board vote.
 
As a member of the NABB Board of Directors and NABB Green Committee member, I strongly urge the BPDA to require
Supplemental Documentation that truly reflects the impacts of the project, including complete floor plans and a more
accurate FAR analysis, projected number of deliveries, how curbside spaces will be impacted, how TNC traffic will be
accosted without adding to congestion, more detailed analysis of traffic patterns. A more complete PNF will enable the
City and IAG to have a better understanding of the proposal’s impact.
 
Sincerely, 
 
Jacqueline Royce, PhD
NABB Board of Directors
 and NABB Green Committee Member

  
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

https://maps.google.com/?q=1+City+Hall+Square+Boston,+MA+02201&entry=gmail&source=g
https://maps.google.com/?q=1+City+Hall+Square+Boston,+MA+02201&entry=gmail&source=g
mailto:Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov
https://maps.google.com/?q=15+Arlington+Street&entry=gmail&source=g




 

MEMORANDUM 

TO:  Michael Sinatra, Project Manager  
FROM: John (Tad) Read, Senior Deputy Director for Transportation &  

Infrastructure Planning 
Manuel Esquivel, Senior Infrastructure & Energy Planning Fellow    

DATE:  April 18, 2019 
SUBJECT:  15 Arlington Street (Taj Hotel Boston) - Smart Utilities Comments - PNF 
 

Summary:  

In order to facilitate the review of integration of the Smart Utility Technologies (SUTs) and the 

Smart Utility Standards (SUS) into new Article 80 Developments, the BPDA and the Smart 

Utilities Steering Committee has put together a Smart Utilities Checklist that can be filled 

out and updated during the project review process. Please fill out the parts of the 

Checklist that apply to your project (check the Policy and Policy Summary on our 

website). Make sure to review this template first, before submitting the Smart Utilities 

Checklist. Please include in your next filing with the BPDA a copy of the PDF document 

generated after submission of the Smart Utilities Checklist.  

 

Context: 

On June 14, 2018 the BPDA Board adopted the Smart Utilities Policy for Article 80 

Development Review. The policy (attached) calls for the incorporation of five (5) Smart Utility 

Technologies (SUTs) into new Article 80 developments. Table 1 describes these five (5) SUTs. 

Table 2 summarizes the key provisions and requirements of the policy, including the 

development project size thresholds that would trigger the incorporation of each SUT. 

In general, conversations about and review of the incorporation of the applicable SUTs into new 

Article 80 developments will be carried out by the BPDA and City staff during every stage (as 

applicable) of the review and permitting process, including a) prefile stage; b) initial filing; c) 

Article 80 development review prior to BPDA Board approval; d) prior to filing an application for 

a Building Permit; and e) prior to filing an application for a Certificate of Occupancy.   

In conjunction with the SUTs contemplated in the Smart Utilities Policy, the BPDA and City staff 

will review the installation of SUTs and related infrastructure in right-of-ways in accordance with 

the Smart Utility Standards (“SUS”). The SUS set forth guidelines for planning and integration of 

SUTs with existing utility infrastructure in existing or new streets, including cross-section, lateral, 

and intersection diagrams. The Smart Utility Standards are intended to serve as guidelines for 

developers, architects, engineers, and utility providers for planning, designing, and locating 

utilities. 

In order to facilitate the review of integration of the SUTs and the SUS, the BPDA and the Smart 

Utilities Steering Committee has put together a Smart Utilities Checklist that can be filled out 

and updated during the review process. Please fill out the parts of the Checklist that apply to 

your project. Make sure to review this template first, before submitting the Smart Utilities 

Checklist. 

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeauk6r1t5gKnfRVUpgZnJ3V6UeXbsiNYKiPJLhyJgw4udWDA/viewform
http://www.bostonplans.org/documents/planning/energy-planning/smart-utilities-checklist-template
http://www.bostonplans.org/getattachment/7b87a301-95da-4723-b3a9-02bfebd1b109
http://www.bostonplans.org/getattachment/7b87a301-95da-4723-b3a9-02bfebd1b109
http://www.bostonplans.org/documents/planning/energy-planning/smart-utility-standards
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeauk6r1t5gKnfRVUpgZnJ3V6UeXbsiNYKiPJLhyJgw4udWDA/viewform
http://www.bostonplans.org/documents/planning/energy-planning/smart-utilities-checklist-template
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After submission, you will receive: 

1. A confirmation email with a PDF of your completed checklist. Please include a copy 

of this document with your next filing with the BPDA.  

2. A separate email with a link to update your initial submission. Please use ONLY this 

link for updating the Checklist associated with a specific project. 

Note: Any documents submitted via email to Manuel.Esquivel@Boston.gov will not be attached 

to the PDF form generated after submission, but are available upon request. 

 

 

The Smart Utilities Policy for Article 80 Development Review, the Smart Utility Standards, the 

Smart Utilities Checklist, and further information regarding the Boston Smart Utilities Vision 

project are available on the project’s website: http://www.bostonplans.org/smart-utilities. 

Manuel Esquivel, BPDA Senior Infrastructure and Energy Planning Fellow, will soon follow up to 

schedule a meeting with the proponent to discuss the Smart Utilities Policy. For any questions, 

you can contact Manuel Esquivel at manuel.esquivel@boston.gov or 617.918.4382. 

Table 1 - Summary description of 5 Smart Utility Technologies (SUTs) included in the Smart 

Utilities Policy for Article 80 Development Review 

Smart Utility Technology 

(SUTs) 
Summary Description  

District Energy Microgrid 

Energy system for clusters of buildings. Produces electricity on 

development site and uses excess “heat” to serve heating/cooling 

needs. By combining these two energy loads, the energy 

efficiency of fuel consumed is increased. The system normally 

operates connected to main electric utility grid, but can 

disconnect (“island”) during power outages and continue 

providing electric/heating/cooling needs to end-users.     

Green Infrastructure 

Infrastructure that allows rainwater to percolate into the ground. 

Can prevent storm runoff and excessive diversion of stormwater 

into the water and sewer system.   

Adaptive Signal 

Technology 

Smart traffic signals and sensors that communicate with each 

other to make multimodal travel safer and more efficient.  

Smart Street Lights 

Traditional light poles that are equipped with smart sensors, wifi, 

cameras, etc. for health, equity, safety, traffic management, and 

other benefits.  

Telecom Utilidor 

An underground duct bank used to consolidate the wires and fiber 

optics installed for cable, internet, and other telecom services. 

Access to the duct bank is available through manholes. 

http://www.bostonplans.org/smart-utilities
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Significantly reduces the need for street openings to install 

telecom services.      

 

Table 2 - Summary of size threshold and other specifications for the 5 SUTs advanced in the 

Smart Utilities Policy for Article 80 Development Review (Note: This table is only for 

informational purposes. Please refer to the complete Smart Utilities Policy for Article 80 

Development Review to review the details.)    

 Article 80 Size Threshold  Other specifications  

District Energy Microgrid >1.5 million SF 

Feasibility Assessment; if feasible, 

then Master Plan & District Energy 

Microgrid-Ready design 

Green Infrastructure >100,000 SF 

Install to retain 1.25'' rainfall on 

impervious areas 

(Increase from 1" currently required 

by BWSC) 

Adaptive Signal 

Technology 

All projects requiring signal 

installation or improvements 

Install AST & related components 

into the traffic signal system network 

Smart Street Lights 

All Projects requiring street 

light installation or 

improvements 

Install additional electrical connection 

& fiber optics at pole 

Telecom Utilidor 

>1.5 million SF of 

development, or 

>0.5 miles of roadway 

Install Telecom Utilidor 
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Michael Sinatra <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>

Re: Taj Hotel 
1 message

Vicki Smith Thu, Apr 18, 2019 at 4:06 PM
To: Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov
Cc: Jackie 

 
Dear Mr. Sinatra,
 
As a forty year resident of the Back Bay, I know that the location and impact of the Taj Hotel
are incredibly important to the quality of life of residents. 
 
It's important that the renovations are welcome by the community and improve relations
rather than fray them.
 
 To that end, I urge you to address the Zoning issues, the 
obstruction of alley 437 and the additional transportation challenges as outlined in
the NABB Letter.
 
Thank you for considering the long term implications and the chance that this
project allows to resolve some major neighborhood issues rather than exacerbate them.
 
Sincerely,
 
Vicki C. Smith
120 Beacon Street
 

https://maps.google.com/?q=120+Beacon+Street&entry=gmail&source=g


 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Swan Boats® of Boston 
www.swanboats.com 

 
March 17, 2019 
 
Michael Sinatra, MPA  
Project Manager 
Boston Planning & Development Agency (BPDA) 
One City Hall Square, 9th Floor  
Boston, MA 02201 
 
Dear Mr. Sinatra, 
 
I am sending you this letter to express my support for the proposed renovation of the Taj Boston at 15 
Arlington Street. As a neighboring business that provides the public with a unique opportunity to explore 
the Boston Public Garden, I know the significance of renovating this iconic hotel. 
 
My family’s business was established in 1877 and that provides me with a perspective on what it takes to 
maintain the historical integrity of an establishment. The Taj’s wonderful history and beautiful exterior 
design is an amazing part of our Back Bay neighborhood. I understand that the proposed project will 
make significant improvements to the public area around the hotel, including relocating the main entrance 
to Newbury Street to decrease traffic as well as add an accessible entry, fix the sloped sidewalks and add 
new trees to shade a new terraced seating space for visitors and guests. 
 
The Taj was established 50 years after the first Swan Boat was launched. The hotel has been an integral 
part of the fabric of the Back Bay for many years, and we look forward to their continuation as the newly 
transformed Taj heads into its future. 
 
Thank you for accepting this letter in support of this project. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Lyn Paget 
Owner 
Swan Boats, Inc. 
 



 
Boston 

Groundwater Trust 
 

229 Berkeley St, Fourth Floor, Boston, MA 02116 
617.859.8439  

www.bostongroundwater.org 
 

Board of Trustees  
 
Gary L. Saunders 
Tim Ian Mitchell 
Co-Chairs 
 
Janine Commerford 
Greg Galer 
John Hemenway 
Peter Shilland 
Amelia Croteau 
Kaira Fox 
Andre Jones 
Aaron Michlewitz 
Angie Liou 
Ed Flynn 
Christopher Cook 
 
Executive Director  
 
Christian Simonelli 
  
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

April 8th, 2019 
Michael Sinatra, Project Manager 
Boston Planning & Development Agency 
One City Hall Square 
Boston, MA 02201-1007 
 
Subject: Taj Hotel (15 Arlington Street) Project Notification Form (PNF) 
Comments 
 
Dear Mr. Sinatra: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the Taj Hotel (15 
Arlington Street) Project Notification Form (PNF) which is located in 
the Back Bay. The Boston Groundwater Trust (BGwT) was established 
by the Boston City Council to monitor groundwater levels in sections of 
Boston where the integrity of building foundations is threatened by low 
groundwater levels and to make recommendations for solving the 
problem. Therefore my comments are limited to groundwater related 
issues. 
 
The project is located in the Groundwater Conservation Overlay 
District (GCOD) established under Article 32 of the Zoning Code. The 
document states that the Project will strive to comply with Article 32 
and Article 80 by capturing within a suitably-designed system a 
volume of rainfall on the lot equivalent to no less than 1.25 inches 
across that portion of the surface area of the lot to be occupied by the 
Project. The Project will result in no negative impact on groundwater 
levels within the lot in question or adjacent lots, subject to the terms of 
any (i) dewatering permit or (ii) cooperation agreement entered into 
by the Proponent and the BPDA, to the extent that such agreement 
provides standards for groundwater protection during construction. 
The document also states that no below grade work is proposed other 
than in the current finished basement. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The proponent confirmed at the scoping session that the recharge 
system will be located on Hotel property, under the sidewalk, at the 
corner of Arlington and Newbury Street. In addition, the proponent 
confirmed that no work will be performed below El. 7’ BCB and that no 
permanent or occupiable space will be created below El. 7’ BCB.  
 
Also at the scoping session the proponent confirmed that they will 
ensure Trust observation well #23J-1258, located in the sidewalk, 
adjacent to the Arlington Street Hotel entrance, will be preserved 
before, during, and following construction. In addition, the proponent 
committed to installing porous pavers along Arlington and Newbury 
Street sidewalks. 
 
I look forward to continuing to work with the proponent and the 
Agency to assure that this project can have only positive impacts on 
area groundwater levels. 
 
 
Very truly yours, 

 
Christian Simonelli 
Executive Director 
 
CC: Kathleen Pederson, BPDA 
Maura Zlody, EEOS 
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Jolinda Taylor Wed, Apr 17, 2019 at 11:24 AM
To: Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov

 

Michael Sinatra, Project Manager

Boston Planning and Development Agency 

1 City Hall Square Boston, MA 02201 

Re: 15 Arlington Street, Taj Hotel

  

Dear Mr. Sinatra:

While	I	like	the	idea	of	the	Taj	Hotel	upgrading	and	taking	care	of	this	historical	hotel	in	my	neighborhood,	I	am	concerned
about	the	ongoing	issue	of	the	hotel's	use	of	the	narrow,	public	alley	#437.		Several	problems	result	from	the	obstruction	of	the
alley:

Residents cannot drive to their homes due to long waits as trucks load or unload.
Businesses located in that block also have access issues.
Even the sidewalks in the alley are often blocked with hotel maintenance equipment. 
Emergency vehicles cannot be sure of ready access from the alley to residential and business buildings (including
the Taj).

This situation has not always been so.  In the early 1990s, there was a loading area off the alley.  It was later removed for
some reason.  While the Taj did not remove it, they inherited the problem.  Hotel management has not come up with a
plan to remove the loading taking place daily on the public alley.  Instead, they appear to have spent their energy and
money on blocking efforts to change their use of the public alley.
 
While this latest renovation is taking place, the alley problem should be addressed (again) and remediated.
 
Thank you.   
 
Jolinda Taylor

 
 

 
 
CC: Martin Walsh 

Josh Zakim

Councilors-at-large

Annissa Essaibi-George

Michael Flaherty

Althea Garrison
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Michelle Wu

State Officials

Jay Livingstone  

William Brownsberger

 
 



Tim Ian Mitchell 
20 Commonwealth Ave. 
Boston, MA  02116 
 
April 17, 2019 
 

Michael Sinatra, Project Manager 
Boston Planning and Development Agency 
1 City Hall Square 
Boston,  MA  02201 
e-mail: Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov 
 
Re :  15 Arlington Street, TAJ Hotel 
 Project Notification Form 
 
Dear Mr. Sinatra: 
 
Following PNF review, this letter is to ask that further information be requested from 

the applicant because of several unresolved impacts on the Public Realm, as follow. 
 

Obstruction of Public Alley 437 
Residents and businesses abutting alley 437 have for the past 30 years lived with 

concerns over life safety, absence of orderly passage, obstruction of access to their houses and 
businesses and risk of fire resulting from restrictions on clear access by emergency responders.  This 
includes about 100 families and an equal number of businesses.  These problems largely are due to 
ongoing obstruction of the alley by delivery and trash trucks servicing the Taj Hotel and absence of 
adequate support facilities in the hotel building. While the problem was not created by the current 
owners, we are hopeful that the proposed renovation and expansion plan will create a forum to resolve, 
or at least ameliorate, this issue. 

 
The hotel uses a public way (alley 437 between Newbury Street and Commonwealth 

Avenue) for most of their trash pick-ups and deliveries.  This alley is barely wide enough for a single 
truck and the 36” wide sidewalks usually are blocked with hotel maintenance equipment permanently 
stored there.   As a result, public access to the alley, both vehicular and pedestrian, often is prohibited.  
The situation is exacerbated when several trucks are unloading simultaneously at the hotel, or drivers 
are inside the building, away from their vehicles. This situation would not occur if the hotel had retained 
the off-street loading area that was created as part of the 1980s hotel expansion into the Carlton House 
building.  
 

Off-street loading was, and is still, a zoning requirement for the hotel, and was included 
in the 1978 Building Permit issued for construction of the Carlton House.  Around 1993 the hotel, then 
the Ritz Carlton demolished the loading dock and began parking delivery trucks directly on the alley 
travel way.  That obstruction of free public passage prompted the beginning of a series of contentious 
interactions.  Some were with abutters; some with authorities.   The list of agreements, court orders, 
notices and letters from City agencies like the Public Improvements Commission, Housing Court, 
Director of Code Enforcement and the Building Department concerning loading dock operations is 
voluminous and mostly ignored or forgotten by the hotel.  In one example from about 10 years ago, the 
TAJ sued the city of Boston to block enforcement of a zoning violation determination.  Also forgotten 

mailto:Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov


have been the many promises to not impact or harm the neighborhood made by a series of managers 
and owners. 

 

 
 
In the continuing absence of adequate hotel support facilities, the above referenced 

problems persist to the present.  We believe a fundamental re-planning and reconstruction of interior 
loading support spaces  and service equipment are necessary for the hotel to conduct business 
efficiently, profitably, lawfully, respectfully and into the future.  So far, that has not been forthcoming. 
 
 

Traffic Obstruction on Arlington Street 
The Arlington Street right travel lane between Commonwealth Avenue and Newbury 

Street is routinely blocked by double parked cars, taxis and delivery trucks at the TAJ Hotel.  Through-
traffic is forced to steer left into the adjoining travel lane to avoid these obstructions.  Vehicles turning 
right onto Newbury Street must then immediately merge back, across the right “travel” lane.  This 
automobile weave is an unnecessary nuisance and also is a safety endangerment for pedestrians 
crossing at the same intersection.   



 
 
 
This double parking obstruction would not occur if the hotel made space available in the 

right parking lane for short-term drop offs, taxis and delivery trucks.  However, it is customary for those 
curb-side spaces to be filled by the hotel and therefor to be unavailable.  Although BTD signage limits 
those spaces to 10 minute duration, most cars appear to remain there for more than an hour, some for 
the entire work day. 

 
 It is worth noting that actual intensity of this obstruction in traffic study statistics is 

camouflaged by a methodology that omits traffic “violations” from consideration.   
 
Improvements should be required to eliminate this impact before the hotel fully re-

opens, following renovation.  Re-occurrence of a similar opportunity lost in 2004 would be regrettable.  
Please see the attached poem published in the Boston Globe at that time. 



 
 

 
Top of Building Illumination 
No evidence of lighting quantity, detail, specification or time management is provided 

for the green house restaurant proposed for the hotel roof.  Because this element of the project is highly 
visible from the Boston Common and beyond, its impact on the night sky of the City will be significant, 
possibly detrimental and should be subject to review and approval.  
 

I respectfully urge the BPDA to require additional documentation in order to verify that 
the above referenced impacts have been inventoried and approvable resolutions proposed. 

 
Very truly yours, 

 
Tim Ian Mitchell 
 
cc: 
Martin J. Walsh  
Josh Zakim, District 8 City Councilor  
Councilors at Large: 
Annissa Essaibi-George  
Michael Flaherty 
Althea Garrison 
State Officials: 
Jay livingstone  
William Brownsberger   
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Michael Sinatra <michael.a.sinatra@boston.gov>

15 Arlington Street, Taj Hotel 
1 message

Jacquelin Yessian Wed, Apr 17, 2019 at 5:49 PM
To: Michael Sinatra <Michael.A.Sinatra@boston.gov>
Cc: Mayor Martin Walsh Josh Zakim  Councilor Annissa Essaibi-George

 Althea.Garrison  "Michael.F.Flaherty" 
"michelle.wu"  Will Brownsberger "Livingstone, Jay -
Rep. (HOU)"  NABB

April	17,	2019

	

Michael	Sinatra,	Project	Manager

Boston	Planning	and	Development	Agency	

1	City	Hall	SquareBoston,	MA	02201	

email:	Michael.A.Sinatra@Boston.gov

	

Re:	15 Arlington Street,	Taj	Hotel

	

Dear	Mr.	Sinatra:

	

I	fully	support	the	NABB’s	comprehensive	comment	letter	regarding	the	PNF.

	

I	am	interested	in	seeing	the	BCDC	comments,	particularly	those	regarding	Newbury	street	width	and
grading,	incorporated	into	the	project.	The	architects	and	landscape	architects	on	the	Commission
offered	excellent	observations	that	will	improve	the	project.

	

In	addition,	the	current	vehicular	circulation	generates	congestion:	notably	a	blocked	alley	and	poor
circulation	on	Newbury	Street.	Additional	building	occupants,	drawn	by	the	top	�loor	restaurant	and
increased	capacity	on	the	second	�loor	will	surely	add	to	the	problems,	perhaps	create	new	issues.
Such	concerns	can	and	should	be	resolved	before	a	BPDA	public	hearing.

	

Sincerely,	

https://maps.google.com/?q=15+Arlington+Street&entry=gmail&source=g
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Jacquelin	Yessian

160 Commonwealth Avenue, Boston

	

CC:	Martin	Walsh	 	
Josh	Zakim 	
Annissa	Essaibi-George 	
Michael	Flaherty 	
Althea	Garrison 	
Michelle	Wu 	
Jay	Livingstone 	
William	Brownsberger 	

	

	

https://maps.google.com/?q=160+Commonwealth+Avenue,+Boston&entry=gmail&source=g







